
October 21, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, October 21, 2014, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Dave Stoltzfus, 456 Beechdale Road, representing Ronks Fire Company
Mark Beiler, 416 Beechdale Road
Ron Yarnell, 131 Elmwood Road, representing Yarnell Security Systems
Donna Gribble, 127 North Ronks Road
Bruce Paul, 112 Crestmont Avenue
Peter Chiccarine, 1289 Getz Way, representing Fulton Steamboat Inn
Jane Sidney, 312 Enterprise Drive
Dave Gribble, 1992 Drexel Avenue, representing Ronks Fire Company
Pete Hegemen, 1823 Lincoln Highway East
Christian Esh, Siegrist Road
Glen Siegrist, Siegrist Road
Toposri Patel, 33 Eastbrook Road
Nitin Patel, 15 Eastbrook Road
Jeff Keens, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Sam Blank, 568 Gibbons Road
Adam Gardner, 2249 Lincoln Highway East, representing Dutch Wonderland
Butch Harry, 2897 Lincoln Highway East
George Bowers, 351 Enterprise Drive
William Chillas, 803 Waterfront Drive
Gideon Beiler, 431 Strasburg Pike
Amos K. Beiler, Beechdale Road
Raymond & Carol Ann Olweiler, 2002 Drexel Avenue
Andrew K. Beiler
Allen Miller, 2856 Lincoln Highway East, representing Beechdale Frames
Mike King
Nahlon Esch
Rick Scarda & Gail Decker, 347 Enterprise Drive
Richard Steudler, 2599 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing Vallorbs
George Desmond, 130 West Main Street
Corinne Brumbach, 46 Hillcrest Avenue, representing the library
Paul Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike
Daniel J. Fisher, 2602 Old Philadelphia Pike
Daniel S. Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike
Ephraim Stoltzfus, 248 Maple Avenue
Marvin Fisher, 2807 Church Road
Melvin Beiler Jr, 281 Lynwood Road
Joel Sweitzer, 2460 Creek View Drive, representing Emergency Services Committee



Travis Anderson, representing the library
Jay Weaver, 2448 Willow Glen Drive
Barb Huber, 2423 Creek View Drive
Lou & Claudette Korzniecki, 99 North Ronks Road, representing Flory’s
Scott Denlinger, 99 North Ronks Road, representing Flory’s
Robert Neff, 1401 Bear Creek Road
Elam & Paul Esch, 2210 Creek Hill Road
Brian Clark, 130B North Ronks Road, representing Ronks Fire Company
Doug Clark, 2584 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing Bird In Hand Fire Company
Daniel Stoltzfus, 456 Beechdale Road, representing Ronks Fire Company
David Beiler, 511 Gibbons Road
Gary Beitzel, 571 Millcross Road
David Keens, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Mike McLaughlin, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Ethan Wickenheiser, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Amos King, 439 Mount Sidney Road
Lance Watt, 335 Enterprise Drive, representing Hand In Hand Fire Company
John Lang, 1683 Susan Avenue, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Jose Colon, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Dylan Leed, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Sabrina Rodriguez, 350 Beechdale Road, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Bernie Sylvester, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Pedro Urena, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Jim Dougherty, 1698 Millersville Pike, representing Lancaster Public Library
Justin Nye, 2249 Lincoln Highway East, representing Dutch Wonderland
Bob Kepiro, 184 Eastbrook Road, representing Homestead Lodging
Betty Burkhart, 2637 Old Philadelphia Pike
Dharam Goragandhi, 34 Eastbrook Road, representing GHM Hotels
Benjamin S. Beiler, 63 Witmer Road
Ben Stoltzfus
Ronald F. Iacovino, 150 Crest Avenue
Ron Nolt, 122 Waterfront Estates Drive
Dave Shenk, 2590 Siegrist Road
Chuck Groff, 2598 Siegrist Road
Abner Esch, 2600 Siegrist Road
Steve Gribble, 127 North Ronks Road, representing Ronks Fire Company
Tom Matteson, Diehm & Sons, representing 360 Mount Sidney Road
Katie Patel, 2850 Lincoln Highway East, representing 360 Mount Sidney Road
Jay Hershey, 2431 Ellendale Drive
Ravi Thakkar, 2628 Lincoln Highway East
Yogi Patel, 2884 Lincoln Highway East
Piyush Shah, 84 North Ronks Road
Ashigh Joshi, 265 Hess Road
Benjamin Krothe, 2480 Ellendale Drive
Elvin Engel, 2282 Rockvale Road
Henry Trabal, 2575 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing Ames Reese Inc.
Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike
Omar Fisher



Brad & Connie Kiser, 311 Millcreek Road
Michael Martin, 2486 Creek View Road
Michael & Gwyn Burkholder, 2638 Old Philadelphia Pike
Jeff Siegrist, Siegrist Road
Elam S. Beiler, Siegrist Road
Ephraim Fisher, Eastbrook Road
Lorin Wortel, 62 Bowman Road
Kendall Shrock, representing Shrock Fabrication
Cliff & Ethel Miller, 2614 Siegrist Road
Justin Lapp, 2618 Siegrist Road
David S. Beiler, 452 Mount Sidney Road
Walter Siderio, 230 Black Oak Drive
Joseph Esh, 2314 Stumptown Road
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers

Executive Session: October 6, 2014

Chairman Blowers announced that an executive session was held after the October 6, 2014 
Board of Supervisors meeting to discuss the details of negotiations with the Police Officer 
Association regarding a new agreement. He announced if time permits this evening another 
executive session will be held to continue to review the details of the agreement.

Minutes of the October 6, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the
October 6, 2014 regular meeting as prepared. 

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented. Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and the motion was passed by a
unanimous voice vote.

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $423,719.16
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $219,966.99 to the City of Lancaster for quarterly 
sewer flow payments and a payment in the amount of $40,810 to Murray Insurance for insurance 
premium installment payment.

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of 
the bills as listed in the amount of $423,719.16. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Recognition of Public Works Department – Safety Competitions

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Public Works Department has participated in safety competitions 
sponsored by the workers comp Susquehanna Municipal Trust since 2011. He wanted to 
recognize their accomplishments.  He reviewed their award history as follows:



1. 2011 – First Place in Safety Knowledge Written Exam and Second Place in Overall 
Team Competition

2. 2012- Second Place in Personal Protective Equipment Skills and Safety Knowledge 
Written Exam and Third Place in Overall Team Competition

3. 2013 – First Place in Safety Knowledge Written Exam and Second Place in 
Equipment Operator Skills and Overall Team Competition

4. 2014 – First Place in Personal Protective Equipment Skills, Equipment Operator 
Skills, Safety Knowledge Written Exam and Overall Team Competition

He expressed his appreciation to the departments focus on safety and thanked them for their 
outstanding service that they provide to the community.  

Presentation and Report – Lancaster Public Library

Mr. Jim Dougherty, a trustee of the Lancaster Public Library, introduced Leola Branch Manager 
Ms. Corinne Brumbach and board member Mr. Travis Anderson.  Mr. Dougherty provided the 
Board members with a brief report on East Lampeter Township resident’s use of the library 
facilities and services and stated that there are about 4,680 active cardholders in East Lampeter 
Township which is about 29 percent of the township’s population.  He added that it costs the 
library about $3.00 per item to loan out services.  He stated that they are a non-profit entity.  He 
stated that East Lampeter Township provided $26,400 per the fiscal year 2014. He stated that 60 
percent of the library revenue is generated through book sales, special events and annual appeals 
to the public for donations.  He mentioned that the State recommends that libraries be supported 
at $5.00 per capita in Pennsylvania and East Lampeter Townships is $1.61 per capita. He 
requested that the Board continue to support the library and asked for an increase in the amount 
of $2.00 per capita for a total of $32,800 for the fiscal year 2015.  

Mr. Blowers asked about the number of library cardholders and the per capita state fee.
Mr. Dougherty stated that the numbers of cardholders are township residents and that the per 
capita fee is per total township residents.  Mr. Meyer asked about the per capita for other 
municipalities. Mr. Dougherty stated that it varies by municipality and that East Lampeter is in 
the middle. Ms. Brumbach commented that Upper Leacock gave $2.10 last year. Mr. Dougherty 
stated that they could supply that information.  Mr. Demme asked if township residents use all 
three branches of the library. Mr. Dougherty stated that any cardholder can use any library in the 
library system of Lancaster County.  Mr. Demme asked about the 14 branches available to 
township residents. Mr. Dougherty listed them as: Conestoga Township, East Hempfield 
Township, East Lampeter Township, East Petersburg Township, Lancaster City, Lancaster 
Township, Manor Township, Millersville Borough, Mountville Borough, Upper Leacock 
Township, West Hempfield Township and West Lampeter Township determined by the County 
Commissioners.  Mr. Demme asked how much of the Township donations go to each branch. 
Mr. Dougherty stated that he does not have a breakdown of this information. Mr. Demme asked 
for information about individual branch support budget breakdowns.  

Old Business:

a. Financial Security Release Request – Amelia’s/Rita’s: 1951 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.



Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer is recommending the release of the escrow 
balance in the amount of $3,146.00 leaving a balance of $0.00.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
engineer stated that all issues have been completed to the Township’s specifications.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Financial Security Release Request for 
Ameilia’s/Ritas: 1951 Lincoln Highway East in the amount $3,146.00 leaving a balance of 
$0.00.   Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Financial Security Reduction Request – Country Acres Campground: 20 Leven Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer is recommending a reduction of the escrow
balance in the amount of $33,405.46 leaving a balance of $7,425.00.  Mr. Hutchison stated that 
applicant has been completing the public requirements as required on the land development plan.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Financial Security Reduction Request for Country 
Acres Campground: 20 Leven Road in the amount $33,405.46 leaving a balance of $7,425.00.   
Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

c. Financial Security Reduction Request – Golden Corral Restaurant: 2291 Lincoln 
Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer is recommending a reduction of the escrow 
balance in the amount of $706,459.50 leaving a balance of $70,645.95.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that applicant has been completing the public requirements as required on the land development 
plan.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Financial Security Reduction Request for Golden 
Corral Restaurant: 2291 Lincoln Highway East in the amount $706,459.50 leaving a balance of 
$70,645.95.   Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

d. Esh Manufacturing Land Development Plan #14-24: 360 Mount Sidney Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Tom Matteson was 
present.

Mr. Matteson, project manager from Diehm & Sons Inc., is representing the applicant.  He 
reviewed the history of the project.  He stated that Mr. Paul Esh has entered into an agreement to 
purchase the property from Old Mill Lane LLC and to move his business from a farm on Creek 
Hill Road to 360 Mount Sidney Road. He stated that the new plan proposes one main building 
of 21,500 square foot with a 2,400 square foot storage building.  He stated that the Zoning 
Hearing Board approved the substitution of a nonconforming use at their August hearing as well 
as a variance for the loading dock to face the road.  He stated that the plan was presented to the 
Township Planning Commission on October 20, 2014 and they recommended approval 
contingent on recommendations from the David Miller Associates letter dated October 16, 2014. 



Mr. Blowers asked about the issue of the Stormwater Management comment concerning the 
neighbor. Mr. Matteson stated that as part of the plan they are working with Mr. Hershey to 
develop a solution and stated on the record that they will take care of his issues as part of this 
plan.  Mr. Jay Hershey was present and is in agreement with the comments.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to conditionally approve the revised Land Development Plan 
#14-24 for Esh Manufacturing: 360 Mount Sidney Road subject to the conditions from the 
Township Engineer and the East Lampeter Township Planning Commission recommendations.  
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

New Business:

None.

Other Business:

a. Property Maintenance Code Ordinance

Chairman Blowers stated that at the October 6, 2014 the Board heard considerable comments 
and had a lengthy discussion about the Property Maintenance Code Ordinance.  The Board 
tabled the issue until tonight’s meeting for further discussion.  He stated that Mr. Demme has 
been working on this issue for most of the year working with the Township’s Fire Marshall 
Subcommittee from the Emergency Services Committee.  

Mr. Demme presented a PowerPoint presentation about the Property Maintenance Code.  He 
stated that the Emergency Services Subcommittee gave a report with several recommendations 
with the first of those recommendations being the adoption of the International Property 
Maintenance Code.  He stated that the Township has received several complaints but has not had 
a tool to deal with those complaints.  There are three main issues: health and safety, blight and 
lack of property maintenance effects property values and potential tourism in the region, and the 
quality of housing stock in the Township.  He stated that the IPMC would apply to all properties 
in the Township.  He addressed some of the questions that were raised as follows:

1. Is this a violation of the Constitution 4th Amendment rights? No, you have the right to 
refuse entry and a warrant would be needed.

2. Is this a violation of Property Rights? It is not a violation.
3. What if there is overreach? The goal is not to punish people but to fix the things in the 

community to make it a better, safer place to live.
4. What if an owner can’t afford to fix their property? You work with people. Ask for help.
5. How will the data be collected and shared? Complaints would be recorded in the 

Township’s MYGOV software and Mr. Hutchison will review that process.  If the courts 
states the information needs shared then it would be shared but it would not be publicly 
shared.

6. Is there a way to appeal and inspection? You can appeal through an Appeals Board and 
continue an appeal through the Court of Common Pleas.

7. If an inspector comes out for one complaint and spots another issue? The code is to be 
used on the complaint received.

8. Will this pit neighbor against neighbor? It could.



9. What about an Amish family would they have to install electric? We wrote in an 
exception to the Plain Sect community that there is a religious exemption.

10. How did you find the IPMC? We looked at surrounding municipalities to see what they 
were using.  Out of the 20 largest municipalities 17 have adopted the IPMC, 73 percent of 
the residents are living with the IPMC and broadly it has been adopted statewide and in 
six states. Pennsylvania has adopted 10 International Code Council Codes. East Lampeter 
Township is currently the largest municipality in Lancaster that does not have the IPMC.

Mr. Demme stated that the IPMC confirms that the public’s right to privacy is protected by law 
and that the code official’s authority to make inspections is subject to constitutional restrictions.
The code does not seek out to require retroactively that the new construction requirements be 
met for existing buildings or in making minor repairs. 

Mr. Demme reviewed the timeline of the ordinance. He stated the Board has been discussing the 
ordinance at the past 3 or 4 public meetings. The Board had a final discussion and voted to 
advertise the ordinance at their September meeting.  The Board had a public discussion at the 
October 6th meeting and continuing discussion this evening. If the Board adopts the considered 
ordinance, it will be implemented in December.  He summarized his presentation by saying that 
the IPMC is merely another tool to help improve the health, safety and quality life of our 
residents. He stated that it can be adjusted to suite the community needs.

Mr. Hutchison reviewed the IPMC complaint and enforcement process.  He stated written or 
electronic complaints will be received by the Township. The complaint information will remain 
confidential unless the court system requires the information.  Staff will log the complaints into 
My Gov, the Townships computer software program. The complaints will be reviewed by the 
zoning department and then the complaint will be forwarded to a 3rd party inspection agency that 
is certified in the property maintenance code. At the present time that agency has not been 
selected.  The inspection agency will make contact with the owner or affected person.  An 
inspection will be performed either with the owner/affected person’s approval or through an 
administrative warrant issued through the District Justice office.  The inspection results will be 
shared between the inspection agency and the Township. Notices of violation, orders to 
remediate or correction will be sent to the owner/affected person and/or posted on site providing 
a reasonable period of time to complete the required work. He stated that if corrections are made 
no further prosecution will be needed. The owner can request that a time extension be 
considered. The owner/affected person can file an appeal to the Board of Appeals within 20 days 
of the notice. If there is no communication or correction from the owner/affected person the 
Township would have to begin the prosecution process through the District Magistrate’s office.
All complaints would be investigated including anonymous complaints.  He reviewed the 
appeals process stating that when an appeal is filed, the Appeals Board must hold a hearing 
within 20 days of receiving the filing. If necessary there could be further appeals through the 
Lancaster County Court System.  He stated that inspections would be done 24 hours after receipt 
by the 3rd party inspection agency unless it’s a life threatening situation, which would be done as 
soon as possible.  He reviewed the time frame for correcting issues by stating that the code 
requires a reasonable time frame, depending on the issues it could be a short period of time or a 
longer period of time. He stated that in a residential situation any issues found that are not 
structural would be inspected through the IPMC process and would not require a building permit, 
but structural issues may require a building permit under the Uniformed Construction Code.  He 
stated that non-residential property issues will likely require a building permit be obtained under 



the Uniformed Construction Code. He reviewed the fees for the inspections by stating that no 
fees would be charge in the IPMC inspection indicates that the complaint is unfounded but if the 
IPMC inspection indicates that violations of the IPMC are present, fees could be charged for the 
initial and all follow up inspections needed in order to confirm correction of violations.  He 
stated that if the work required to correct the violations is subject to the Uniformed Construction 
Code then only the Uniformed Construction Code fees would apply. He stated that there will be 
fees to file to the Appeals Board and all those fees will be established by the Board.  `He stated 
that there are penalties in the code and that the District Magistrate would determine the amount 
of the penalty with a maximum amount of $1,000 per day per violation to a total of a maximum 
of $12,000.

Mr. Blowers stated that the Board was presented with the ordinance at their September 8, 2014 
and that the ordinance being considered was advertised.  He commented that counsel has 
modified the ordinance in reference to electric being provided in Amish homes. He opened the 
floor up to public comment.

Mr. Buckwalter asked if the ordinance being presented tonight is the same as the one discussed 
on October 6, 2014 except with the modification for the Plain Sect.  Mr. Blowers stated that is 
correct.

A resident of the Township and a member of Hand in Hand Fire Company stated he wanted to 
know if a complaint came in and the inspector came out and said it doesn’t meet code, he wanted 
to know what code. The current code, the code in effect the date of manufacture, the code when
the plan was submitted. He wanted to know who judges that.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the resident was referring to the code that was adopted statewide as 
part of the Uniformed Construction Code. He stated that is not the code that the Board is 
considering tonight.

Ms. Betty Burkhart, a Township resident, expressed concerns about anonymous complaints with 
neighbors versus neighbors, not enough time before implementing the ordinance, and the Board 
amending the ordinance.  

Mr. Blowers stated that surrounding municipalities have not had an issue with complaints with 
neighbors versus neighbors.  

Mr. Dharam Goragandhi, owner of three hotels in Lancaster County, asked the Board to please 
explain in layman terms what is going to happen. He feels that most people do not understand it.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the proposed ordinance is to adopt the International Property 
Maintenance Code as the minimum standard for the maintenance of properties in the Township. 
The proposed ordinance would be enforced on a complaint basis. 

Mr. Goragandhi asked how the ordinance was advertised and stated that it is unjust to adopt an 
ordinance without the people knowing what is happening. He questioned the use of a third party 
inspection company.  He is requesting more time before implementing the ordinance.



Mr. Hutchison explained the advertising process.  He stated that the Township is required to give 
public notice to all ordinances being considered.  It is required to be advertised in the newspaper 
and it is also placed on the Township website. He stated the Township would use a third party 
inspection agency that is certified.

Mr. Peter Chiccarine, representing Fulton Steamboat, stated he supports what the Board is doing 
but if enacted it should be for all businesses not to carve out certain businesses.  He commented 
that life safety issues apply to all businesses.  He supports inspections on a complaint basis but 
advised the Board to be careful dealing with the issues once discovered, not to let them drag on 
for months or years.  He stated that life safety issues need to be addressed quickly.

Ms. Lorin Wortel, owner of the Silverstone Inn and Suites, stated that life safety is important but 
expressed concern over the application of the ordinance citing various parts of the ordinance that 
would affect property owners that have farms or older buildings. She commented that if the 
Board adopts the ordinance the way it states, without changing anything, it seems to pertain more 
to cities and suburbs than to East Lampeter Township.

Mr. Blowers reiterated that the Board is not putting in place a code that the Township will be 
knocking on everyone’s doors requiring them to address all these issues, this is on a complaint 
basis only.  The code will be enforced for the issue that the Township is called to the property to 
inspect and the intention is to address properties going forward and not addressing the existing 
homes.

Mr. Butch Harry, a Township resident, stated he is in favor of these rules being put in place. He 
feels the Township will benefit by having this ordinance and that they have enough problem 
properties already that they don’t need to look for more.  

Mr. Dave Shenk, a Township resident, wanted to know if the ordinance could be put on as a 
referendum for the Township to vote on it.  

Mr. Bruce Paul, a Township resident, referenced a blighted property on Mr. Demme’s slideshow 
and stated that no one would like to live around that and that the owner just moved the junk to 
the other side of the street.  He expressed his concern for the safety of firefighters and first 
responders responding to calls at properties like this.  He stated that blighted properties affect 
East Lampeter Township’s tourism image. He stated he supports the recommendation of 
implementing the IPMC.

Mr. Pete Hegemen, a Township resident, stated that he fully supports the ordinance and it is long 
overdue.  He stated that blighted properties are the number one killer of property values and we 
need to be able to control them.  He also expressed his concern for overreaching.

Mr. Michael Martin, a Township resident, expressed concern that the code seems to target 
existing and older buildings. He expressed his concern for the subjectivity in enforcement 
towards older homes and asked about grandfathering for existing building.  He stated that he is in 
favor of addressing the blighted properties and the safety issues in the Township.



Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township ordinance is intended to address existing buildings not 
for new construction. The new construction codes are already in place statewide through the 
Uniformed Construction Code. The Property Maintenance Code addresses concerns for the 
maintenance of what exists, it is not asking anybody to bring their property up to the current 
Uniformed Construction Code standards, it’s just asking people to maintain what they have.

Mr. Dan Fisher, from Bird In Hand, asked if he had a plumber in for repairs and the plumber 
complained that things were not up to code would he have to bring everything up to code. 

Mr. Hutchison stated it is about maintaining what is already there not requiring people to 
upgrade to a current standard. If the complaint addresses things that are in violation of the 
property maintenance code then they would have to be addressed in a reasonable period of time.

Mr. Dan J. Fisher, a Township resident, he considers it a bonus that East Lampeter Township 
does not have the IPMC.  He feels the definition of reasonable safety differs between individuals 
and how would you apply it to personal property. He feels that it does violate the 4th

Amendment.  He asked why there is a lack of community in some areas and not in others. He 
feels most people are not fans of the Uniformed Construction Code and that it hinders people’s 
ability to upgrade their properties.  He commented that blighted properties are most often caused 
by people who have health or financial problems.  He feels we should leave people alone and 
requests a no vote. He issued a challenge to the residents of the Township if they see neighbors 
in need to help their neighbors.

Mr. Blowers responded that one of the reasons the Board is considering doing something in 
regards to property maintenance in the Township is that old time values, Lancaster County 
habits, pride in the community are things that the Board believe is firmly.  He stated that he 
agrees that a community cannot be legislated but that there are others who don’t hold those same 
values or perspectives that the Township needs a legal way to deal with issues.

Mr. Demme commented on the nuisance ordinance and stated that this is an expansion of what is 
currently on the books and vague and making it more specific.  He encourages all neighbors to 
help their neighbors to clean up their neighborhoods.

Mr. Mike King, a member of the Lafayette Fire Company, accepted Mr. Fisher’s challenge to 
help the community.  He feels that the community would be amazed at what the fire company 
sees on an everyday basis in regards to the conditions of properties.  He thinks the people of the 
Township need to be safe, fair and happy.  

Ms. Connie Kiser, a Township resident, stated she believes in the Uniformed Construction Code 
and inspecting all new buildings but she has problems with the International Property 
Maintenance Code.  She feels that we have a lot of ordinances in the Township that aren’t being 
enforced currently.  She expressed concern for the families that do not have the resources 
available to do repairs. She stated in regards to advertising that a lot of people do not get the 
newspaper and feels that letters should have been mailed to all property owners.  She is in favor 
of having a referendum.

Mr. Dave Keens, a member of Lafayette Fire Company and a resident of West Lampeter 
Township, expressed his concern about the conditions of properties that he sees on calls with the 



fire company.  He stated that the Township is not looking at the small issues and that they spend 
money to pursue issues like the one referenced in Mr. Demme’s slideshow.

Mr. Walt Siderio, a Township resident and is a member of the Zoning Hearing Board, stated that 
Lancaster City uses the IPMC for property maintenance.  He said that while some of the 
concerns mentioned are valid they are not looking for the small issues; they are looking at the 
general safety and welfare of the neighborhood of the property.  He stated that a big issue in 
property maintenance is smoke alarms.  He reiterated that it is complaint based, property owners 
can refuse and if an administrative warrant is issued, they can only look for the items listed on 
the warrant.  He feels the IPMC is a good thing and reasonableness applies throughout.

Mr. Paul Fisher, a Township resident, stated that it is bigger than the small things in the code. He 
expressed concern about the government coming into his home and forcing you to protect 
yourself.  He wonders if this is the proper role of the government to tell people what to do and 
how to live on their own property.  He is worried about retribution from not allowing an 
inspector on the property.  He stated that property rights are the foundation for the Bill of Rights 
and if you take away that right you take away all rights.  He stated that bad things happen, 
blighted properties happen but if you enforce this code it could cause people to lose their homes 
and what is the trade off of allowing this to happen? He feels it is bad to trade liberty for 
security.  He suggested toughening the nuisance ordinance.  He stated the Township should not 
pass the parts they are not going to enforce. 

Mr. Blowers wanted to clarify a comment mentioned by Mr. Siderio.  He stated that an inspector 
is not going to come into a property without a warrant to do so and without a clear definition of 
the specific issues that they are there to see.

Mr. Ron Yarnell, of Yarnell Security Systems, stated that third party inspectors are impartial and 
they just follow the code.  He feels the IPMC would benefit the Township and ensure the safety 
of all visitors to the Township.

Ms. Claudette Korzniecki, a Township resident, expressed concern about who will determine if a 
complaint is valid.  She is concerned that service complaints about a business would be included 
in this ordinance.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the complaint would have to be something that is covered by the 
Property Maintenance Code.  The Township staff would determine if an inspector should be sent 
out to determine if there is a violation. Business complaints could be forwarded to the Better 
Business Bureau but the Township does not handle them.

Mr. Chuck Groff, a Township resident, stated that some people just like to complain. He feels the 
Township should not have the right to inspect properties. He feels the Township is invading our 
resident’s rights and asks where’s it going to stop.

Mr. Rick Scarda, a Bird In Hand resident, stated the Township does not have a choice if they 
receive a complaint about chipped paint or a broken deck; they have to come out and inspect. He 
stated that there are conflicting stories.

Mr. Blowers stated that the code will be applied to the item that is complained about.  



Mr. Christian Esh, a Township resident, questioned the article in the paper about East Lampeter 
Township owing the City of Lancaster money for sewer.

Mr. Hutchison stated that this item will be discussed later in the meeting.

Mr. Blowers stated that it is now 10:00 pm and he is calling an end to the public discussion.    He 
stated he expressed to the Board in July the need for public input and he appreciates the public 
turnout at the past two meetings to discuss this agenda item.  He stated that the Board had 
received numerous issues from staff related to property maintenance issues.  A subcommittee has
spent time researching these issues and provided a recommendation of a possible solution by 
implementing the IPMC.  Mr. Demme met with the Hotel/Motel Owners Association of 
Lancaster County and received feedback.  I met with representatives of the PA Dutch 
Convention Visitors Bureau and received feedback.  The Board has to do something related to 
property maintenance specifically to hotels/motels to respond to the number of complaints we’ve 
received.  The Township has an obligation to protect the health, safety and welfare of the public.  
The Township has looked at the issue from many different vantage points. 

Mr. Eberly stated that he is hearing a frustration level among the residents with all the rules and 
regulations being imposed by the state government with the Uniformed Construction Code and 
the federal government with the Stormwater regulations that the Township has to enforce.  He 
understands that the residents are reaching a level of frustration and now the Township wants to 
add another layer of regulations with the International Property Maintenance Code.  He stated 
that the people he has spoken with are opposed to this ordinance and he will vote no to represent 
the people that he has spoken with.  

Mr. Buckwalter stated that if his only choice is the ordinance before the Board he too will vote 
no.  He commented that he doesn’t look at the federal or state government and like to have them 
say “trust me” and he doesn’t expect his residents want to hear the same from him.  He stated 
that the idea that we have an ordinance and then we need to enforce it to the extent that is in this 
book but if he votes for an ordinance that adopts this code that means he is voting for everything 
in this code and that is the concern that he is hearing from the residents.  He stated that the 
Boards primary concern was for the hotel/motel issues related to serious life safety issues and 
that this ordinance covers all properties and he will not support the ordinance as prepared.

Mr. Demme stated that he trusts the system of government.  He trusts the process and the people 
to keep it going.  He believes as a Board of Supervisor’s that we do need to start taking actions in 
the Township that allows a positive impact on the future of the Township.  He stated that East 
Lampeter Township challenges are that it is a mixed use area not just a rural community.  He 
believes the Township has the right to maintain health and safety standards that should be 
applied fairly to all residents.  He will vote yes for the ordinance. He feels going forward we 
should get feedback and adjust as needed.  He feels that they should address these issues now 
with an actual fix with some teeth in it and not just keep trying to fix a few issues.  He thinks that 
we should support the ordinance fairly and apply it the same way we apply all other existing 
ordinances in the Township.  

Mr. Meyer stated he thinks there is a way to pass something that takes the first step.  He agrees 
with Mr. Eberly and Mr. Buckwalter that the original intent for this was related to the hotels and 



motels.  His thought is if they could pass something that applied to the original intent, see how 
that goes and based on that, revise in the future. He stated that the problem is with the 
hotels/motels.  

Mr. Blowers believes it is not affective, if we split hairs too much, and try to target a very 
specific property class that we then frame our response to it as an offensive response. He thinks
if we are going to define a challenge in our community we need to put together a proactive 
positive forward leaning response.  We are trying to ensure that we raise up the property values, 
the tax base, and most importantly the quality of life in the Township.  He stated that East 
Lampeter Township is changing and there are challenges across the Township.  He stated that the 
Board has an ordinance that they advertised and have heard public comment from two different 
meetings.  The Board can act on it and pass it and it will be effective December 1.  The Board 
can deny it and the ordinance is dead or the Board can do nothing and in sixty (60) days the 
ordinance is dead leaving the Board with the option of finding another solution.  The Board 
could amend the ordinance within the sixty (60) day timeframe making it less restrictive then the 
advertised ordinance and vote on the amended ordinance by November 10 to fall under the 
current advertising notice.

Mr. Meyer commented that he would like feedback from Mr. Buckwalter and Mr. Eberly in 
regards to a phased approach and to focus on hotels/motels as a first step.  

Mr. Buckwalter stated he would support the approach of looking at hotels/motels with focusing 
the concern on life safety issues only.  He feels the Board needs to act on the ordinance tonight.

Mr. Eberly agrees with Mr. Buckwalter stating that this whole thing started with issues with the 
hotels/motels but has involved into this whole property thing.  He is strongly in favor of creating 
something that deals with the issues of the hotels/motels.  

Mr. Eberly made a motion to deny the advertised Property Maintenance Code Ordinance.

Mr. Buckwalter questioned if it would be appropriate to make a motion to approve the ordinance 
and if member is opposed to it vote against it.  Mr. Blowers stated that the ordinance as 
advertised is before the Board.  We would not have the opportunity to put forward a motion that 
denies something that has not been advertised.  We have to vote to accept this or not to accept 
this.  Mr. Eberly rescinded his motion.  

Mr. Meyer asked Mr. Eberly if he is in agreement with his and Mr. Buckwalter’s thought about 
limiting this to hotels/motels and life safety issues. He asked if he would be willing to vote 
positively to an amendment if he would present an amendment to amend it to just life safety 
issues for hotels/motels.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if the Board can amend the advertised ordinances scope and 
act upon it tonight.

Mr. Hutchison stated that to narrow the scope based upon uses of property would be fairly easy 
but it would be difficult to parse out portions of the IPMC as to which would apply and which 
wouldn’t.  He feels a motion to accomplish that this evening would be problematic.  



Mr. Blowers stated that whatever ordinance is passed by the Board must be defended in court, so 
the Board has to be careful how they put the ordinance together and what standards it is built 
upon.

Mr. Demme asked for clarification from the Board concerning their statements about not 
believing all the words in the book and not voting for them.  Mr. Buckwalter clarified that his 
concern has to do with life safety issues and that there are things in the book that don’t affect life 
safety.

Mr. Blowers stated that Mr. Meyer can motion to table the ordinance and work on amending the 
ordinance.  Mr. Buckwalter stated he felt there wasn’t enough time to have the ordinance 
properly amended by November 10.  Mr. Demme made a statement that he feels it is very bad 
idea to single out one group of businesses and ignore all the other group of businesses and if that 
is the wishes of the Board he is asking that they draw up a committee to look at inspections for 
hotels/motels.  Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Demme that should the ordinance that is advertised not be 
adopted by the November 10 meeting, then the Board should considering amending the motion 
to form a committee post adoption for creating an inspection program.  Mr. Demme stated that 
the Board had appointed him to create a task force to look at and make recommendations for an 
inspection program.  He stated that the hotels/motels owners were okay with an inspection 
program as long as it was applied fairly to everyone but now we are singling them out it would 
not be an appropriate act.  Mr. Blowers stated that we would have to amend that directive if this 
ordinance is not passed.  

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the International Property Maintenance Code Ordinance.  
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was defeated by a vote of one in favor and four against.

b. Discussion re: Complete Streets Resolution Recommendation

Mr. Hutchison stated that this is an informational item the Board tabled at the October 6, 2014 
meeting and that the issue requires some study.  He stated that staff has been looking at the 
issues that would result from adopting such an ordinance and staff would like additional time to 
review in order to return to the Board with additional information before taking any action. He 
stated that no action is required at this time.

c. Resolution re: Township Option to Abolish the Elected Office of Auditor

Mr. Hutchison stated that at the October 6, 2014 the Board had a discussion to put forth 
resolutions to be considered by the Lancaster County Association of Township Supervisor’s at 
their convention in November.  The Board asked that resolutions be prepared to address an issue 
related to the elected positions of Auditor and Tax Collector.  He reviewed a version of a 
resolution that was presented at the PSAT’s convention in the spring that was denied.  He stated 
that the drafted resolution is similar except it states to eliminate the position of elected Auditor 
when the Township has appointed a CPA firm to complete the annual audit of Township
accounts, as provided for under Section 917 of the Second Class Township Code, for six 
consecutive years and there are no Supervisors serving as Township employees.  

Mr. Meyer asked if the current Board of Auditors receive compensation. Mr. Hutchison stated 
they do not, but they are required to exist and meet one time annually.  Mr. Meyer asked if there 



would be any additional cost to the Township. Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township already 
uses a CPA firm for the audit.  

After a brief discussion, Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Resolution #2014-14 requesting 
Legislation to amend Sections 402 and 404 of the Article IV of the Second Class Township Code 
to provide an optional process to eliminate the position of elected Auditor.  Mr. Meyer seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Resolution #2014-14

d. Resolution re: Township Option to Abolish the Elected Office of Tax Collector

Mr. Hutchison stated that at the October 6, 2014 the Board had a discussion to put forth 
resolutions to be considered by the Lancaster County Association of Township Supervisor’s at 
their convention in November.  The Board asked that resolutions be prepared to address an issue 
related to the elected positions of Auditor and Tax Collector.  He reviewed a version of a 
resolution that was presented at the PSAT’s convention in the spring that was denied.  He stated 
that the drafted resolution is similar except it asks to amend the Second Class Township Code to 
permit the Board of Supervisors, in Townships with a population greater than 7,500, to petition a 
court of competent jurisdiction to eliminate the position of elected Tax Collector and provide for 
the efficient and effective remittance of taxes by appropriate Township staff, by contract or 
otherwise in the discretion of the Board of Supervisors.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the Resolution #2014-15 requesting Legislation to 
amend Sections 402 and 406 of the Article IV of the Second Class Township Code to provide an 
optional process to eliminate the position of elected Tax Collector.  Mr. Demme seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Resolution #2014-15

Public Comment:

Tim Hoerner commented that the Boards intentions are honorable but they need to get the 
involvement of the Township’s businesses. He urges the Board not to rush the ordinance. He 
stated the Township residents and businesses need to be informed.

Dan Fisher commented that it is absurd the issues they are facing in the process of putting in a 
parking lot at their fire station.  He stated that there are too many codes.

Dan Fisher stated it makes it difficult for law abiding citizens who want to do the right thing to 
be law abiding.  He stated there has to be an easier way to comply with the law.

Ephraim, a member in the audience, asked for a history on all complaints. He would like facts on 
the complaints. Mr. Blowers stated that the Township is working on collecting the data that 
comes into the Township. Mr. Hutchison stated the he and staff currently receives these 
complaints but the Township currently doesn’t have a tool available to track this information. 

An unidentified female audience member commented that the she doesn’t believe the 
International Property Maintenance Code will fix the problems.



The Board held a discussion about the Sewer Agreement with Lancaster City. Mr. Buckwalter 
asked if it would be better to wait till our correspondent was at the meeting.  Mr. Blowers stated 
that the Mayor of Lancaster called to let him know that this issue had to be reported to the 
Council and he has had three reporters call for comments at this time.  They discussed releasing 
the information as a press release.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township owes funds to the 
City but there is a lot more history to the story.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the arbitration panel 
concluded that the City overbilled East Lampeter Township at least from 1992 to 2012 and the 
Township underpaid the City because the Township was disputing the bill we were receiving and 
we couldn’t get information from the city to get the correct amount. Mr. Meyer suggested 
waiting until Mr. Blowers meets with the Mayor before releasing the press release.  

Tim Hoerner asked if it was possible to put the press releases on the website for the community.  
The Board stated that it was possible.

Mr. Blowers wanted to make sure the residents know that there is going to be a large payment 
from East Lampeter Township to the Lancaster City Sewer.  Mr. Hutchison stated it will have an 
impact on next years rates.

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, November 10, 2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison




































